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MOORFIELDS EYE HOSPITAL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS HELD ON 
TUESDAY 21 MARCH 2023 (EDUCATION HUB AND VIA TEAMS FOR OBSERVERS)
Board members:
Laura Wade-Gery (LWG)
Chair

Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
Vice chair and non-executive director



Martin Kuper (MK)

Chief executive
Vineet Bhalla (VB) 

Non-executive director
Asif Bhatti (AB)


Non-executive director
Andrew Dick (AD)

Non-executive director
Nick Hardie (NH)

Non-executive director 

David Hills (DH)


Non-executive director

Peng Khaw (PK)


Director of research & development

Sheila Adam (SA)

Chief nurse and director of AHPs  

Louisa Wickham (LW)

Medical director

Jonathan Wilson (JW)

Chief financial officer
Jon Spencer (JS)


Chief operating officer





Ian Tombleson (IT)

Director of quality and safety

Nick Roberts (NR)

Chief information officer

Kieran McDaid (KMD)

Director of estates, capital and major projects
Michèle Russell
 (MR)

Joint director of education
In attendance:

Jamie Henderson (JH)

Interim General Counsel

Bola Ogundeji (BO)

Deputy Director of Workforce and OD
Truda Scriven (TS)

Interim Company Secretary (minutes)


Jo Makin (JM)


Interim Executive Assistant to Chair and CEO
Governors: 

Allan MacCarthy

Vice Chair of Membership Council, Public governor, SEL




Rob Jones


Lead governor, Patient governor
John Sloper


Public governor, Beds & Herts
Roy Henderson


Patient governor
Richard Collins


Public governor, NEL & Essex



Emmanuel Zuridis

Public governor, SWL
Jeremy Whelan


Public governor, NCL
Observers:

Anne Robson 


Workforce consultant




Robin Tall 


Head of Patient Experience and Customer Care




Chris Telesford 


Patient and patient safety partner
	23/17 Welcome and apologies for absence
All those in attendance were welcomed to the meeting by the Chair.

Apologies for absence had been received from Richard Holmes and Adrian Morris.

23/18 Patient’s Story

Chris Telesford, a longstanding Moorfields patient, was warmly welcomed to the meeting. CT shared his story and experience both as a patient and as a patient safety partner. He addressed the role of the patient safety partner, key patient issues and particularly the importance of good communication both with patients and between staff. Respect for staff trainees was also raised.
There followed a wide-ranging conversation between CT and board members on important aspects of the patient experience and how directors could take forward areas for action.
SA confirmed that work on behaviours associated with our values (for both staff and patients) had begun. Engagement with patient experts should be stronger and this was recognised. Patient safety culture, experience framework and supporting strategies were areas that would continue to receive more focus. These would be informed by our patient experts.
JS stated that an important part of our communications strategy was effective digitisation while retaining good alternative options for those not able to access digital communication. 
The Board thanked and commended CT for his commitment to Moorfields and for attending the meeting. Directors were keen to hear first-hand the patients’ voice at their meetings and to have oversight of resulting actions.

	

	23/19 Declarations of interest
	

	There were no declarations of interest not already recorded in the register or in conflict with the agenda. 
	

	23/20 Minutes of the last meeting 
	

	Subject to the inclusion of Asif Bhatti as having attended, the minutes of the meeting held on 26 January 2023 were approved as an accurate record.


	

	23/21 Matters arising and action points
Actions - All actions had been completed. 

Matters arising - It was confirmed that a full review of the Corporate Risk Register was underway. The CRR would be reported to the next meeting of the Audit & Risk Committee in April and then to Board in May. 

	

	23/22 Chief executive’s report

MK highlighted the key areas of his report.

Performance and activity - the Trust had seen a reduction in activity levels in January and February caused by a combination of industrial strike action and local staff shortages.  

Urgent care - the Attend Anywhere Service had been piloted at our St George’s unit and initial patient feedback was positive.  Discussions with representatives from the London Urgent Care Board are progressing well and we have begun a trial at City Road to receive referrals from the national 111 service.  The results of this will be reviewed over the next month, with a focus on the effectiveness of the service and the potential scale at which it should operate.
CQC Engagement visit - our CQC engagement manager had visited Moorfields City Road on 22 February. The Executive team gave the manager a detailed briefing and no concerns or issues were raised by the CQC.

Governors’ site visits – had restarted on 17 February at City Road outpatients.  Our clinical team had been given the report and were working on actions from the matters raised. 
Oriel - on 23 February the Trust and the UCL Institute of Ophthalmology signed a £300m contract with Bouygues UK, the main contractor.  The was the first wholly new hospital to start construction under the new hospital programme. Management of the programme would be overseen by a new Joint Development Vehicle (JDV) between the Trust and the Institute of Ophthalmology to be formally established on 1 April 2023.  

Infection prevention and control - the recently updated Covid-19 data for London showed that the rate of cases per 100,000 population and hospital admissions per day across London had remained stable.  It was reported that a staff related Covid-19 outbreak was declared at St Ann’s Hospital (Moorfields satellite site) on Monday 6 March.  This outbreak had been controlled and had now ended. The Infection Prevention and Control Operational Group and Infection Control Committee provided updates to the Quality & Safety Committee.  

Sector update – heads of terms were nearing agreement with the owners of the Brent Cross shopping centre for a new facility in the shopping centre.  Subject to the approval of a business case, a plan to move locations at the end of September was being developed. It was reported that London North West University Healthcare NHS Trust was undertaking a strategic review of the future of the Ealing hospital site.  

Industrial action update - the first period of action by junior doctors was for 72 hours from 13 March to 15 March. Cover arrangements were put in place using other medical staff, enhanced rates of pay and variation of activity. AD enquired whether any safety issues had resulted. LW responded that other industrial action from transport and teaching unions had reduced patient attendance in our acute services. Surgical activities were fully staffed by consultants. Therefore, safety had been maintained. There was some reduction in both outpatient and elective activity overall.
Allied to performance and recent publicity on backlogs, VB asked for an update on the current position at Moorfields. JS explained that the number of patients requiring a follow up appointment was now at pre-Covid levels. The Board received assurance that since the pandemic, patients had been risk assessed at the point of referral. Those at greatest risk of sight loss had been fast tracked through the system.  The referral to treatment time performance remained at about 70% due to high patient volumes in lower risk categories eg cataract surgery. This was the one remaining backlog of about 36,000 patients of whom just over 7,000 had waited for more than 18 weeks (typically between 18 and 35 weeks).  It was noted that the number of 18-week wait list patients was reducing by 600 a month and capacity was being expanded. The Board recorded its firm focus on reducing the 18-week backlog as soon as possible.
RGW informed the Board that the Quality & Safety Committee had been reviewing the backlog of glaucoma patients at the Bedford site.  Assurance was sought that the overall backlog was managed to spread it evenly across network sites. JS explained that this was broadly the case, but network capacity remained a weekly focus.  Where the backlog differed was between specialties. Capacity in paediatrics and for cataract surgery remained challenging.
Staff Survey – The results of the national staff survey in 2022 had been issued and were discussed at the People & Culture Committee in March.  At a trust-wide level, results had not significantly improved from 2021 which was disappointing, although Moorfields held a comparatively positive position within NCL. The survey would be shared with our governors. Management was committed to actions to improve our results, with the Board expressing support to ensure a continued focus on this key priority.  
TIFF – Stratford and Bedford – the Ophthalmology Hub at Stratford was due to open fully by August.  Work with Bedfordshire Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust was continuing to make use of the TIFF funding that they had received to develop the Ophthalmology Service which Moorfields provide on their behalf.  

Electronic Patient Record System – in line with the National focus on ensuring every hospital had a minimum digital standard, the next phase of the business case for MEH was being developed. The Board would decide whether to proceed, and if so, whether to procure a system to complement the existing ophthalmology system OpenEyes, or to replace OpenEyes and other clinical systems with a megasuite.  
February Performance - the trust reported a £0.48m surplus in February, with a year-to-date surplus of £2.88m.  Patient activity during February was 99% for Elective and 98% on Outpatient activity respectively against the equivalent month in 2019/20. The trust cash position was £71.2m, equivalent to 98 days of operating cash. Capital expenditure was £59.5m to date following the inclusion of the land purchase at St Pancras hospital, and an outturn position of £76m was forecast. 

The report of the Chief Executive was noted.

	

	23/23  Integrated Performance Report 
	

	JS highlighted the main areas of his report to inform discussion on the trust’s performance against key measures. 
JS explained that, during February, elective and outpatient activity had remained just above the level delivered in 2019/20. Activity levels were impacted by industrial action on transport networks but were also lower than previous months due to staffing shortages in areas such as the technician workforce at Brent Cross and the administration team in the Booking Centre. Work was underway to address these staffing shortages and to identify areas in which capacity could be increased.

It was reported that outpatient follow up activity had reduced to 97%; which would still ensure that those patients requiring an appointment received one. Referrals had risen to 107.8% of 2019/20 levels. The number of patients being seen face-to-face in A&E had increased but only to 70% of the level prior to Covid-19.
The Board was informed that the Trust had breached the 14-day cancer target. JS explained that this was mostly due to a number of patients choosing to delay their appointment. 
In February there were nine patients who had waited over 52 weeks for treatment. These included some patients delayed for operational reasons or being unfit to undertake their treatment. 
The number of patients waiting for over 18 weeks for their treatment had reduced to 7,282. 

JS reported that following an improvement in the performance against the average call waiting time and call abandonment metrics in January, there had been a deterioration in both targets in February. The actions previously reported to the Board continued and during March, there had been improvements in performance. RGW was concerned to learn that performance issues persisted. JS explained the reasons that DrDoctor was not able to reduce call volumes to manageable target levels. These included that patients were only able to book appointments by telephone. Call management was a manual system and not able to provide an agile response to variable volumes.  Given that the response times and call abandonment levels affected patient experience, it was the view of the Board that additional resource should now be brought forward.  JS stated that this would be part of the current annual planning process.
It was noted that the theatre cancellation rate had improved along with the number of patients not rebooked within 28 days. However, it was recognised that further work was needed to deal with the operational issues causing some potential breaches.
JS informed the Board that compliance against the appraisal target had slipped to 70.8%. This was thought to be due to conflicting priorities over the past few weeks. A detailed report would be 
generated for divisional performance reviews to identify individuals yet to have an appraisal in the past 12 months. Responsibility for appraisals sat with the individual medic, but for other staff it sat more typically with the line manager. AD enquired how the wider benefits of appraisal (development, training, goal setting, wellbeing) were communicated to staff.  BO detailed a range of initiatives being undertaken in this area to actively promote appraisal as an engagement, support and development tool. The Board affirmed its interest in seeing an improvement in appraisal completion rates, as an important component of strengthening engagement as well as individual performance.
AD questioned the reason that the percentage of emergency readmissions excluded vitreoretinal. 
Action - JS to review the metric and its definition and report directly to AD.
The Integrated Performance report was noted.
23/24 Freedom to speak up report - Q3
IT introduced the report and said that for this quarter, there were 41 concerns raised; no serious patient safety concerns had been raised.  This number, which was higher than previous quarters, could be indicative of the promotion of freedom to speak up or part of the normal variation in reporting.  More data points and triangulation with other data sources, including HR, were required to better understand the position and any underlying causal factors.

It was reported that an independent FTSU peer review had been conducted by Jane Tomkinson OBE, Chief Executive and Karan Wheatcroft, Director of Risk & Improvement and FTSU Executive Lead at Liverpool Heart and Chest NHS Foundation Trust. SA stated that the report’s recommendations and action plan were submitted to the People & Culture Committee for oversight of delivery. VB stressed the importance of these recommendations and action plan. He also stated that the Committee had asked for the learning from the outputs of the activities in theatres and the south division to be incorporated in the development of the new FTSU model. 
VB commented on the number of contributory factors in FTSU cases. Regular staff contact points were important to help address issues earlier.  This circled back to ensuring that appraisal levels were improved as key staff engagement points. 
VB stated that more work was required for the initiatives from staff networks (BeMoor, MoorPride etc) to be built into the new FTSU process model. 
The Board supported the FTSU actions progressing at pace to ensure that all staff did feel safe to speak up and that action resulted. The Chair referenced a three-part framework to help create the right culture – Speaking up, Listening Up and Acting Up, which placed as much emphasis on how managers listen and act on concerns raised through speaking up, to create a virtuous reinforcing circle. Oversight would be provided by the People & Culture Committee. 
The Freedom to Speak Up report was noted.


	

	23/25 Guardian of Safe Working - 16/11/2022 – 13/03/2023
LW presented the report which summarised assurance that doctors were safely rostered, and that their working hours were compliant with the 2016 terms and conditions of service (TCS) for doctors in training. 
It was reported that there had only been three Exception Reports by an ST3 and ST5.  These reported incidents were during on-calls at City Road where staff shortages (due to unfilled evening locum shifts) had led to an increased workload for the night-time shift. Although the doctors involved did not work beyond their contracted hours, they had felt that the workload had been intense.  Both trainees were reminded that there were systems in place to call their seniors for help should they find workloads unmanageable. AD asked for assurance that this operated well in practice. LW confirmed that this was the case.
The Board was pleased to note that there were no reported instances of breach of the minimum 8 hours rest requirement between shifts; no instances of a breach of the 48-hour average working week (across the reference period agreed); and no instances of a breach of the maximum 72-hour limit in any seven days. 
RGW asked for confirmation that fellows had a route for raising concerns.  LW outlined the bodies on which fellows had representation and through which they could raise concerns.

LW provided the Board with feedback from the last Junior Doctor Forum (JDF).

The Guardian of Safe Working report was noted.

	

	23/26  Learning from deaths report – Q3
LW reported that there had been no patient deaths within the quarter.  However, the report presented updated the Board on the results of the two ongoing investigations relating to the two patients who had been treated at the Trust previously and had sadly died.

The Learning from Deaths report was noted.


	

	23/27  Finance report - month 11
A detailed financial report had been circulated; the key elements presented by JW were:
Income and expenditure
•
A £2.88m surplus year-to-date compared to a deficit plan of £0.25m, a £3.13m 
favourable variance.

•
Clinical income continues to be estimated based on draft Elective Recovery 
Funding (ERF) guidance and was subject to confirmation with the Integrated Care 
Board (ICB).

•
The Trust was reporting a full year forecast surplus of £4.890m, a favourable 
position against its annual plan of £1.590m, and in accordance with current 
protocols and agreement with North Central London ICB.  
· Forecast efficiencies for the year amounted to £4.62m, £0.80m adverse to plan.
Capital expenditure
· Capital expenditure at 28 February totalled £59.5m, against an internal plan of £28.1m, £31.4m ahead of plan due to completion of the land option for Project Oriel (£40m) offset by delayed expenditure on TIF and divisional schemes.

•
The overall capital expenditure forecast had increased to £76.0m against an initial 
plan of £70.5m due to the Oriel and Medical equipment spend from 2023/24 
being brought forward into this financial year and with agreement by the NCL ICB.
· An additional £2.9 million capital resource had been provided by North Central London ICB. This had been factored into CapEx decisions until 31 March 2023. 
	




	NH asked for the definition of ‘agency cap’ on the payroll cost chart as presented in the report. JW replied that this related to the agency costs expected to be tightly performance managed in FY24.
The Finance report was noted.
23/28  Report of the People & Culture Committee
VB presented the report from the meeting of the People & Culture Committee held on 2 March 2023. He highlighted that where initiatives were underway, the staff survey results had improved in those areas. There was good work and leadership around health and wellbeing. The resource level of HR for the amount of workforce transformation programmes was currently challenging.  The CEO commented that programmes would be prioritised.

The report from the People & Culture Committee was noted.

	

	23/29  Report of the Quality & Safety Committee 
RGW presented the report from the meeting of the Quality & Safety Committee held on 31 January 2023. The significant concern of poor patient transport services was highlighted. It was a block contract for NCL and run by the Royal Free Hospital. Influencing the quality of the service was an ongoing issue.  A significant incident, implementation of new devices and procedures, and a patient death had been thoroughly explored by the Committee. 

AD had chaired the subsequent meeting on 14 March and gave an oral report. There was some discussion of the impact of hybrid working on ensuring fire warden coverage in rotas.  Options to maintain a current register and rostering were being actively considered. Patient transport was again dealt with as a key concern.

The area for patients waiting for transport at City Road was being improved.  Care staff were available to attend to patients’ essential needs during that time.  

The report from the Quality & Safety Committee was noted.

	

	23/30  Report of the Membership Council
The report was presented by LWG and had been cleared by the vice chair of the Membership Council.  

Governor site visits had restarted, feedback from the Membership Council on site reports would be valued by the Board. Hybrid Membership Council meetings would be run from 4 May. Patient communication and experience remained key themes from the meeting.  Current elections for two governor vacancies would conclude by 28 March.

The report from the Membership Council was noted.

	

	23/31  Identify risks from the Agenda

· Patient issues were recognised, but under active management.

· Patient transport issues would remain under close review by the Quality & Safety Committee.

· The fragility of the call centre operation was a continuing risk to be reported at the next meeting.

	

	23/32  Any other business
There was no other business.


	

	23/33  Date of the next meeting
It was agreed to move the number of Board meetings to six per year,  with four additional directors’ development/strategy sessions. The next meeting would be held on 25 May 2023. 
The chair thanked everyone for their attendance and input and closed the meeting.
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